Co-Creating the University*
Dear Colleagues, today we celebrate our faculty, especially those whose accomplishments are helping to build FIU into a first-class university. We also mark the end of our old strategic plan, the Millennium Plan, and the beginning of a collaborative effort to forge a new one.  We also remember two deceased Faculty Senators, Marcel Escoffier and Jeffrey Knapp.  They were excellent colleagues, dedicated teachers, and leaders in the faculty governance process.  We miss them. 

The past year marked significant milestones in FIU’s history.  We began to globalize the curriculum and at the same time we set a new record in attracting contract and grant support—over 100 million dollars—to support our work and our students. Faculty colleagues shone in winning highly competitive federal contract and grant support in their respective fields.  The latest available figures from the National Science Foundation show that, in 2007-2008 FIU ranked 18th in the country for the social sciences; 62nd for computer science; and 86th for engineering. The record is hardly less impressive in other units of the university where scholars produce major books and monographs that add to the body of knowledge and alter the way the academy sees the world.

These triumphs belong to individual faculty members.  We honor some of them today.  Just as much, however, they arise from a collective identity, for this university, like all universities, is the sum of collaborative efforts.  Truly, FIU, like all universities, is a co-creation of faculty, students, administrators, staff, alumni, and supporters. 

University governance reflects this co-creative process.  The greater the university, the more pronounced the collegiality.  Universities aspiring to greater heights such as ours must aspire to both greater intramural cooperation and to higher standards for their faculty, students, administrators and staff.  

A great university is great, because all involved, be they faculty, students, staff, administrators, alumni or supporters, consistently make their best efforts not only to be outstanding in their respective roles but also to assist each other to be outstanding in their roles.  

All involved co-create both the university and one another.  As co-creators of a great enterprise we must always aim high.  As co-creators of one another, we must never relax our standards even as we support each other in pursuit of our common goals.

The distinguishing characteristic of a university faculty is the creation and dissemination of new knowledge.  To that end, we must support and encourage one another.  This is not the least interpretation of “service.” We should not let ourselves be imprisoned by disciplinary or administrative boundaries. Likewise, we must always remember the role of our students.  They are not customers to be served. Our students are co-creators of the university, of the faculty, and of one another.  They play a central role in the creation of an excellent university, if we hold them to the same high standards we demand of each other. 

If we do instill in our students the sense of active responsibility for the success of this institution as well as their society and environment, they will be leaders and their successes will magnify the good that we do.  If our graduates leave here with a sense that they made something greater, better of FIU and of themselves while they were here, FIU truly will be their alma mater and their support for it will be generous and unwavering.

We are now developing the University’s strategic plan for the next five years. Faculty members must play an active role in determining this future.  Ten years ago it was the insistence of faculty members that health be included as a strategic theme in the strategic plan that paved the way for the establishment of a school of public health and a college of medicine.

Those faculty members from our first year, back in 1972 are called “Founding Faculty.” Would the Founding Faculty who are here stand and be recognized? 

For the University that will evolve over the next decades we are all “Founding Faculty” and we must constantly aim to cooperate in a mindful way.  We must be mindful to cultivate collegiality, grace, high esprit de corps, hard work, and high professional expectations.  We should never take these virtues for granted.  We must apply them with equal consistency in evaluating our students and reviewing our colleagues for promotion and tenure.  We must also employ the same standards in considering our administrators.  Failure to do so is a disservice to one another, to our administrators, and to the larger enterprise.

We must work constantly to achieve these goals. The task is not easy.  It requires the greatest discipline and mindfulness of both individuals and the collective.    Today we honor those faculty members who by their own discipline offer examples of excellence year in and year out.  As their colleagues, we can take pride in their accomplishments even as they offer inspiration for our own ambitions.  We should give them as much reason to be as proud of us as we are of them today and every day.
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